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	Memorandum

	

	

	Date:
	June 30, 2017

	To:
	King County Council
	Via:
	Council Clerk

	From:
	Chris Barringer, KCSO Chief of Staff

	Re:
	Implicit Bias, Violence De-escalation, and Crisis Intervention Training

	


The purpose of this document is to satisfy the requirements of Proviso P4 in Ordinance 18409 ensuring that the King County Sheriff’s Office transmits “a report on implementation of an enhanced, culturally appropriate antibias, violence de-escalation, and crisis intervention training program” to be completed by December 31, 2018.  

The Sheriff’s Office has been pleased to partner with the Office of Law Enforcement Oversight (OLEO) to develop the focus and training curriculum the proviso requires.  I’ve included as an attachment to this letter a recent memo drafted by the OLEO with recommendations for the implementation of Crisis Intervention Team (CIT) training, a recommendation for the addition of a CIT Coordinator, and the review and revising of relevant Sheriff’s Office policies surrounding the contacting of subjects in behavioral crisis.  The Sheriff’s Office will continue to partner with the OLEO in this regard (Attachment A).

CIT TRAINING

That attached memo from the OLEO accurately summarizes state law on CIT training requirements for police officers.  RCW 43.101.427 requires that every general authority officer receive a minimum of 8 hours of CIT training by 2021, along with a two-hour annual refresher and update starting July 1, 2017.  The Sheriff’s Office General Orders Manual (GOM) 5.08.040(3) already requires an annual two-hour online refresher online training.  

The Sheriff’s Office is comprised of 1,128 employees, including 725 commissioned members.  It’s primarily broken up into four separate divisions:  Patrol Operations Division; Criminal Investigations Division; Tech Services Division; and the Sheriff’s Administration.  The majority of Sheriff’s Office commissioned personnel work face-to-face with the public in the Patrol Operations Division, which includes 382 deputies and 65 sergeants.

Of the commissioned staff, 330 members have thus far received 8-hour CIT training.  275 members have received the 40-hour CIT training, and so far 230 of the total 725 commissioned members have received zero training.
  


 The Washington State Criminal Justice Training Commission (WSCJTC) regularly holds CIT certification courses for 8-hour and 40-hour trainings.  The Sheriff’s Office has consistently sent the maximum number of personnel the WSCJTC will accept for its certification courses, recognizing the fact that the courses are held for police officers from all over the state, and not solely for the Sheriff’s Office.  In April of this year, Sheriff Urquhart ordered that deputies working in the Patrol Operations Division be prioritized for CIT training because they have the most face-to-face contact with the public.  The OLEO specifically recommends that Patrol Training Officers (PTOs) who train entry-level and lateral hires on the street be prioritized as well.  The Sheriff’s Office agrees with the OLEO’s recommendation.  Currently, the Sheriff’s Office is training patrol deputies and sergeants in the 40-hour CIT course at a rate of roughly five per month. 


Finally, the Sheriff’s Office is exploring the possibility of holding additional trainings at the WSCJTC exclusively for Sheriff’s Office personnel to accelerate the rate at which its members are trained.  While these discussions are preliminary and ongoing, additional courses significantly raise the possibility that 100% of deputies working patrol receive the 40-hour CIT training by the end of 2018.  State law currently recommends that 25% of patrol receive the 40-hour class.  At the current rate in which the WSCJTC offers CIT courses, it would not be possible to provide all Sheriff’s Office patrol deputies with the 40-hour training. 

VIOLENCE DEESCALATION

Less Lethal Tools
The Sheriff’s Office recognizes the value of less lethal tools in deescalating a volatile situation to avoid the use of deadly force.  Every deputy working patrol is required to carry two less than lethal tools:  Pepper spray and a TASER.  Additionally, deputies are required to have a police baton readily available either on their person or in their patrol vehicle.  These tools give deputies an additional force option prior to resorting to the use of deadly force with their firearm.  

All deputies receive training in the application of pepper spray or the use of the baton at the WSCJTC.   Additionally, the Sheriff’s Office provides refreshers on these tools in its annual use of force online training.   

The most common less lethal tool used by Sheriff’s Office deputies is the TASER.  Every patrol deputy is required to carry a TASER and receive annual certification training.  Because the use of the TASER is more common than other tools, the Sheriff’s Office has developed dynamic scenario-based training involving the use of TASERs that incorporate other aspects of de-escalation and LEED principles (Listen and Explain with Equity and Dignity).  As such, the training is much more comprehensive than a simple “aim and shoot” certification, and it presents a more realistic approach to the TASER’s use.  Without the use of the proviso funds, the Sheriff’s Office would not be able to continue the comprehensive scenario-based TASER training due to the increased costs in backfill overtime.  The annual cost of providing TASER certification for commissioned personnel is between $146,000 and $292,000.  This figure is based on an assumption that between 50% and 100% of the deputies are receiving the training on straight time and overtime, respectively.  
In June of 2017, Sheriff Urquhart approved the purchase of bean bag shotguns and the development of policies and training for their use.  These are designed to be carried in deputy patrol cars and can be deployed as a more long-range less lethal option, particularly when dealing with subjects known to be carrying knives or other sharp weapons.  Training commissioned personnel in the use of bean bag shotguns will incur the Sheriff’s Office additional annual costs.  
Justice Based Policing

In 2013, the Sheriff’s Office Advanced Training Unit developed and delivered Justice Based Policing to department members in partnership with the WSCJTC (Attachment B).  One such ongoing course of study is focused around dealing with all members of the public, including juveniles, in a respectful manner using LEED principles.  This Justice Based Policing course speaks to the commitment of the Sheriff’s Office of equity and social justice with the communities that we serve.  The 8-hour training has been showcased at both the state and national level.  All new commissioned hires, both entry-level and lateral, have received Justice Based Policing since its incorporation in 2013.  

The OLEO and Sheriff’s Office agree that Justice Based Policing is extremely valuable for any deputy or sergeant working patrol.  The Sheriff’s Office believes it feasible to utilize proviso funds to pay for backfill overtime in order to put every remaining patrol deputy and sergeant without the training through the Justice Based Policing Course before the end of 2017.    
IMPLICIT BIAS TRAINING

The Sheriff’s Office is currently partnering with the OLEO to identify and use proviso funds to contract with an outside trainer to present to department members on the broad issues of racial and social justice and institutional racism.  The cost of the training will include the speaker fees, as well as the backfill overtime for patrol deputies and sergeants.  The OLEO has already recommended several speakers for this training, which the Sheriff’s Office is currently reviewing.  The Sheriff’s Office plans to incorporate implicit bias training into its three-day in-service training in the Fall of 2017.
TRAINING COSTS

The table below outlines the costs for providing training to patrol deputies and sergeants for 1, 2, and 3-day session.  The table assumes a 90/10 ratio between sergeants and deputies, and is based on an average overtime rate of $79.27 and $95.39 for deputies and sergeants, respectively.

	
	
	
	
	
	15 Classes to cover all Patrol

	Cost Calculation
	# of deputies
	% Deputies Backfilled
	X 8 Hrs/ Backfill
	X Avg rate $79.27
	1 Day
	2 day
	3 day

	50% Backfill
	30
	15
	120
	          9,706 
	       145,592 
	       291,185 
	            436,777 

	75% Backfill
	30
	23
	184
	        14,883 
	       223,242 
	       446,483 
	            669,725 

	100% Backfill
	30
	30
	240
	        19,412 
	       291,185 
	       582,369 
	            873,554 


� Some overlap exists for members who have received both the 8-hour training and 40-hour training.  Figures accurate as of March 28, 2017.
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